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The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, June 5, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. 

Present:  Ms. Fiske and Messrs. Peden, Alfree, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.

Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  
Calendar Additions:
Mr. Gebhart:
Outreach Comm., June 25 at 12:30 p.m. (earlier time to accommodate scheduling conflicts)
Mr. Viola:
Property Maintenance Committee, June 28 at 4:00 p.m.

Quarterly Finance Review Meeting (Bank Presentations):  July 25 at 4:00 and 4:45 p.m.

The minutes from the May 1, 2007 meeting were approved with the following two corrections:  Reference to “Walgreen’s advised Mr. Taylor” should be clarified as “Robert Wittig of Diamond State Management representing Walgreen’s”;  also, reference to Nominating Committee should have read “Other Committees.”  The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Rezoning Request 
Rezoning of Burger King, Spallco, Castle Mitsubishi, Gambacorta Pre-owned, and Shell -- from Service Commercial to General Commercial -- was approved by City Council.  This change is reflected on the current schedule of Leased Properties.  This item now closed.
Second and Chestnut

A general letter was sent to all affected homeowners along East Second and Chestnut regarding abuse of a strip of Trust-owned land as daily driveway access by Mr. McAdams.  Three communications were received in response to the letter, all asking that the access not be closed off.  Committee’s plan now is to contact Chief McDerby to see if the resident could be approached by NCPD if necessary.  If closing and construction of a gate is necessary, a key could be made available to provide access upon request.
Mr. Gebhart said he has heard from many residents who wish to continue to use the access way; he also stated that the resident in question has removed crushed stones that he put on Trust land.  Mr. Wilson said that he had supported sending a letter, but felt the final wording was more aggressive than he anticipated.  Mr. Wilson gave background in the resident’s defense, in that the previous owner constructed a garage with doors facing the back toward the Trust land.  Mr. Wilson also stated all neighbors he has spoken to are vehemently opposed to closing of the access, and believe that per their deeds it is a street.  He also said that with more houses built in that area, parking and unloading access to homes is at more of a premium, leading to additional need to use the back.  Mr. Viola said that our overall mission is to preserve and protect Trust properties, and if a property is compromised by a few, we have a responsibility to deal with it appropriately; he believes there is a fair resolution which balances all interests.  Mr. Taylor commented that if Trustees allow a de facto opening, the liability would rest with us, including responsibility for wear and tear, ruts, etc. and that it would be preferable to have it open as a public street.
Mr. Peden recommended to let the situation ride over the summer, and to have Mr. Taylor research further whether or not the strip in question is legally a street.  

AT&T Hut -- DuPont Highway

We received a written acknowledgement from AT&T re the amount of back rent owed.  Once we have had our environmental consultant (BrightFields) assess and clear the building and property, we will sign a letter of agreement for the turnover with AT&T Real Estate division.
Western Gateway

We received the temporary easement documents for landscaping construction access in front of the Family Foundations Academy property.  Trustees will sign and return to City and also brief FFA on status.  FFA will take responsibility for ongoing maintenance.
Penn Mart
There are still issues with trash although New Castle County has closed the last formal violation. We have received complaints about potholes at the front exit and will follow up with Interstate Management. 
141 Shops – Vari
Mr. Alfree requested time in Executive Session to discuss real estate matters surrounding this property.
Happy Harry’s/Walgreen’s
Robert Wittig and his partner from Diamond State Management made a presentation to Property Development Committee on June 4 and submitted a new plan/schematic for location of the building. They claim that this jibes with where DelDOT prefers the new road to be.  A drive-thru for the pharmacy is a key feature.  The project assumes that the State will construct the proposed new intersection configuration.  A time frame of 2-3 years is expected if all goes well. The decision remains to be made as to which access road will be closed off:  Wilmington Trust drive-thru or the Professional Center.
Trustees are now waiting for a lease proposal from the developer; we have requested that it be provided before the Finance Committee meeting.  Mr. Alfree will contact DelDOT independently regarding the State’s plans for road changes at this location.  Mr. Alfree noted the distinction between Happy Harry’s as a local, more responsive company and Walgreen’s as a huge remote corporation and the difference that could make in our dealings with them.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Among other topics, the Committee discussed the Second and Chestnut issue, and offers to contribute to a smoother community relations process, i.e., to help solicit feedback from relevant community segments prior to the Trust taking formal actions like sending written correspondence.  Mr. Peden said he thought it was a good idea. The request for a large Twyman/Harris family reunion using Trust property in Buttonwood is pending.  Mr. Gebhart asked Mr. Taylor to draft a hold harmless agreement for the family representatives to sign. On May 25, Mr. Gebhart attended the installation of bird feeders in the Gambacorta marsh by children from a Wilmington Montessori school.  The Trustees recently allowed porta-potties behind Old Town Hall to accommodate a large event at the Presbyterian Church: one complaint was received to the effect that they should not be placed so near the landscaping.

Outreach members have considered the concept (raised previously) of combining with other committees and recommend against it.  Mr. Wilson stated that meetings with community organizations that receive Trust grants have begun; the purpose is to explain new application and reporting forms and process.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that Cathie Thomas attended the Committee meeting to discuss status of City yard waste plans.  The State has postponed implementation of yard waste separation requirements until January 2008.  The current location for collection of yard waste is in Dobbinsville; City is considering other locations and would like to discuss possibility of using part of the Penn Farm. Mr. Viola indicated much more detail would be needed in order to give this serious consideration.  City continues to emphasize need for new piece of grinding equipment.  The Committee will monitor this matter closely.
Eric Mayer, owner of old Abex property on Route 9 also attended Committee meeting.  He is offering to cut down trees at no charge that have grown up on the clay cap over Trustee-owned part of contaminated site.  He is contemplating building a multi-story residential development across the road and would like to maintain an unobstructed view of the river.  Once cleared he would keep that land mowed and cleared.  He will provide insurance documentation. The Committee proposes allowing Mr. Mayer to make these improvements with the proper protections.  Mr. Taylor stated that Abex should have been maintaining the site and removing trees, as their roots extend into the toxic material, however, there is little likelihood of this as the entity probably no longer exists.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting. 
Mr. Alfree brought to the Committee’s attention that we have been paying a higher rate on our Wilmington Trust loan (prime +) than on our PNC Bank loan (prime -).  Mr. Gambacorta is currently attempting to negotiate a better rate with Wilmington Trust.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola has heard many unsolicited positive comments about the nature of the plan for the Library expansion, incorporating the adjacent structure at 420 Delaware St.  As it happens, an early owner of that residence was apparently instrumental in acquiring the Amstel House and also in founding the New Castle Historical Society.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.

A written request was received from Michael Hemphill of 114 The Strand offering to clear brush and weeds from Trust land between his property and the River, and containing the requested language specifically acknowledging Trust ownership of the land.  A written response was sent giving him permission to go ahead.  Ms. Fiske and the Committee are attempting to draw up a formal inventory of all open space lands owned by the Trust.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

Mr. Wilson stated that over the summer the By-Law Committee will meet with the chairs of the other committees to discuss pros and cons of merging committees.  Also, during the FY07 audit the auditor requested our Conflict of Interest policy, and we have none.  Mr. Wilson said that the Committee will revisit preliminary work in this regard which was done by Mr. Taylor in October of 2000.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gebhart reporting.

Mr. Gebhart said that a request was received from Victor Santos of the Summer Recreation program to use the archway area of Town Hall on June 16th for program registration.  This is something that happens every year; request is granted.  Mr. Gebhart said that since the passing of Ms. Banks, it has become apparent that there is a need to clarify policies and approaches to Battery Park usage requests.  This will be looked at over the summer.  A tree has been planted in Battery Park by Erv Thatcher in honor of Anita Banks, located in view of the Banks Building.  At this time no marker is being considered; this has generally been the practice with memorial trees in the Park.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting:

The Committee will be scheduling a liaison meeting with the Fire Company Board.  Due to light workload, this is one committee that will be actively looking to incorporate with another committee, such as Outreach.
OTHER COMMITTEES – No report.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Letter from Pencader Charter H.S. athletic director thanking Trustees for use of tennis courts.
· Verbal offer to Mr. Wilson to clear brush near river (similar to that of Michael Hemphill) from Mr. Velitskakis of 236 E. Second St. (owner of Portofino restaurant).  Will ask him to put offer in writing.  (Two side items were mentioned in this regard:  a couple complaints received by the landscape workers Mr. Hemphill hired regarding disturbing habitat of fauna; and the sighting of a “disappearing” picnic table on the riverside, of unknown ownership.  Also, Mr. Quillen noted that the City apparently installed a concrete pad for a bench, and inquired who approved that.  Erv Thatcher will be contacted.) 
· Letter from Beautification Committee thanking Trustees for the FY 2008 appropriation.
Mr. Alfree moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss real estate matters; motion passed. Following the Executive Session, the meeting was again called to order.
Mr. Alfree moved to approve that the Vari organization (141 Shops) sublease their property to the Korean Baptist Church. Motion approved.

Mr. Viola moved to authorize the Trustees to sign the contract for Library renovation and expansion with Buck Simpers & Associates.  Motion passed.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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